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No one would accuse Erika DeBenedictis of having a light schedule. Ms. DeBenedictis, 17, recently finished her junior year at the Albuquerque Academy in New Mexico, where she took A.P. Physics, A.P. Chemistry and a multivariable calculus class simultaneously. When she wasn't doing homework, she worked on computer-programming projects for science fairs, entering several over the course of the year.
She practiced the piano for 30 minutes most days and got up early to sing in a choir, too.  In other words, she could be the poster girl for the "overscheduled child" phenomenon that parents and educators like to work themselves into a stew about every time the calendar flips to September. Kids feel so much pressure to build a college-worthy résumé, the story goes, that they're sleep-deprived and anxious-or as psychiatrist Gail Saltz put it at a lunch I attended recently: "You might have a child who really wants to learn Mandarin . . . but if they are pushed too hard, you will likely wind up with a child who speaks perfect Chinese . . . on Xanax!"
So is Ms. DeBenedictis facing a nervous breakdown as she enters her senior year? Hardly. "I'm very happy when I'm busy," she tells me. It's when she doesn't have enough to do that she starts "moping around."
She's onto something worth pondering in this back-to-school season. Studies find that for all the angst about overscheduling, most kids spend surprisingly little time on homework and organized activities. Only a few young people do as much with their time as Ms. DeBenedictis and, in general, the evidence for these high-achievers is positive. Indeed, we'd be better off if we figured out how to get kids to do more and have a little less of the unstructured free time that the scolds tend to extol.
The appearance of these scolds mourning the loss of play and leisure time is nothing new; as far back as 1939, a report in Childhood Education complained about the decline in leisure caused by an increase in organized activities. David Elkind continued the argument with his 1981 book, "The Hurried Child." Modern pundits write books lamenting "hothouse kids" or "overachievers" and making "the case against homework," to quote the phrasing from some recent titles.
Much literature in this genre is based on impressions-but, fortunately, we have some data about how kids spend their hours. In recent years, researchers from the University of Maryland have analyzed findings from the continuing Panel Study of Income Dynamics, which documents children's time use. They found that teens spend 30 of their weekly 168 hours in school. With the 12- to 18-year-old set sleeping 65 hours per week (a little more than nine a day), that leaves 73 hours for other things. Homework took up a mere 4.9 of these hours (about 42 minutes a day), and sports 3.9 hours. "Organizations" (like youth groups) filled 1.2 hours.
These are, of course, averages. Some children spend more time playing sports or doing homework, but some do less, too. Joseph Mahoney, an education professor at the University of California, Irvine, estimates that about 40% of children aren't involved in any activities. Unfortunately, these young people tend not to fill their free time with the high-quality unstructured play that pundits praise. Many are at home, by themselves, watching TV-the "dominant leisure activity," Mr. Mahoney calls it-and eating junk food, which is probably why he finds that participation in organized extracurricular activities correlates with better academic performance and even lower body-weight.
 
 
 
But surely there is some tipping point, where kids do too much and slide toward Xanax? If so, it's a long way down the curve. Only 6% of children spend more than 20 hours a week on extracurricular activities, Mr. Mahoney reports, and even these kids don't suffer the feared effects. "Contrary to popular notions that these activities are undermining parent and child relationships," he says, "there's no evidence of lower parent-child communication, and no evidence that 20 hours of activities is related to reduced frequency of eating meals together." Which makes sense. If you are in school 30 hours a week, do 20 hours of activities and double the average teen's homework load, this comes out to 60 hours. There is still time in a 168-hour week for daydreaming and family meals and-in Ms. DeBenedictis's case-for pursuing meaningful independent projects. (She has won thousands of dollars in scholarships for her computer work.)
Of course, some children are pushed to anxiety through too many résumé-boosting activities. The problem is when this tiny sliver of American children sets the cultural narrative, chipping away at support for additional study time and the after-school activities that less-privileged children need. Already, districts facing budget crises are putting sports and after-school programs on the chopping block. It's like college health centers fretting over anorexia when the greater risk for most students is obesity. In a world in which only 23% of ACT-takers show scores that indicate "college readiness" in math, English, reading and science, and when studies peg the average teen television time somewhere between 15 and 24 hours a week, most children are not at risk of being overscheduled. They're at risk of having too little to do with their time and thus never learning the joy of being, like Ms. DeBenedictis, happy and busy.
